



infirmities and **diseases**. So these people were really suffering illnesses and did not have evil spirits who controlled them.

BACKGROUND INFORMATION: DEMONS

The Lord God is the only true and living God (Deuteronomy 4:39; 32:17; Isaiah 45:5). Demons were false gods or idols. Throughout history people have worshipped idols, often of wood or stone, imagining that the spirits of false gods entered and possessed their idols. The Bible warns about the evil of worshipping idols (Deuteronomy 4:15-19; 25-28).

A demon = a false god = an idol

Although these gods or demons were only wrong beliefs and not real beings, people thought they had great influence over their lives.

"They served their idols, which became a snare to them. They sacrificed their sons and their daughters to the demons; they poured out innocent blood, the blood of their sons and daughters, whom they sacrificed to the idols of Canaan, and the land was polluted with blood."

(Psalm 106:36-38)

When people thought that their condition was caused by a demon Jesus sometimes not only healed them but also showed them that their 'demon' was gone.

The Mentally Ill Man (8:28-34)

The incident at the end of Matthew 8 is also recorded in Luke 8, even though Luke only refers to one of the men. Luke 8:35 says that after the demons had been cast out, the man was **in his right mind**. This suggests that before the miracle he had been mentally ill. Luke 8:36 shows that Jesus had performed a **healing** miracle.

People with diseases of the mind have disturbed behaviour and strange thoughts. For example, they may think that they hear voices or that someone is watching them. This man, with his strange thinking, would know he had been healed if he saw the pigs rushing into the sea. He would think his demons had drowned. However Jesus, the great healer, knew exactly how to help this person.

Today medical drugs are used to control mental illnesses like this.

Pig meat can sometimes contain tapeworm larvae; if the meat is not cooked properly, these can enter the body of the person who eats it and can cause a disease called 'cystercercosis'. This affects the nervous system, sometimes producing confusion and personality changes. This could be the reason these men showed such strange behaviour (see Isaiah 66:17). However big our problems are in this life, Jesus can heal us from our sins and give us life everlasting in God's kingdom on earth.

Following Jesus (8:18-22)

Scribes were scholars who studied the Old Testament and made new copies by hand. When a scribe wanted to follow Jesus he was warned that it involved self-sacrifice. Another wanted to wait until his father had died before following Jesus. Jesus said, *"Follow me, and leave the dead to bury their own dead."*

Jesus was not saying that dead people can go to the funerals of other dead people! Rather he was saying that spiritually dead people will put the cares of this life before the call of their discipleship. We should not find excuses that stop us following the true and living way! Jesus is teaching us that it is important that we get our priorities right. We must put God first in our lives. If we do not do this then, although we are physically alive, in God's sight we are as good as dead.

Chapter 9: Power and Authority

Healing the Paralysed Man (9:1-7)

In chapter 8 we saw how Jesus showed his authority and power to heal, as the centurion recognised (verses 8, 9), and also his authority over the wind and the waves (verse 26).





In chapter 9, he shows his authority to forgive sins – something which the Jews thought only God could do. Jesus had been given this unique authority by his Father. In verses 2-7 Jesus forgives and heals the paralysed man. In verse 8 the people respond by praising God. The fact that Jesus could heal this man (something they could see) was a sign that he could also forgive sins (which they could not see).

The Tax Collectors (9:9-11)

Jesus called Matthew who was one of the hated tax collectors. He offended many people by choosing Matthew as a disciple. However, Jesus chose him because he saw into Matthew's heart, and found him ready to respond to the Gospel.

BACKGROUND INFORMATION: TAX COLLECTORS

In the time of Jesus, the Jewish people were heavily taxed. They had to pay the Jewish authorities to look after the Temple in Jerusalem; they also had to pay very heavy taxes to the hated Roman rulers and this annoyed them very much.

The tax collectors (called 'publicans' in some translations of the Bible) often used their position to become rich themselves by being dishonest. So tax collectors were hated by many people.

Jesus looked on people differently. He did not turn away anyone who repented and came to him in faith – not even a hated tax collector. In fact, some of Jesus' most faithful followers came from classes of people that other Jews despised.

The Pharisees disapproved of Jesus eating with tax collectors and sinners. Because Jesus knows what people think, he knew that some of these despised people wanted to leave their sinful ways and follow him. The Pharisees, by contrast, thought they were righteous and so they thought they did not need the grace of God which Jesus offered.

It is only when we understand what sin is and how often we fall short of the standard set by the Lord Jesus, that we realise our need of God's mercy. He is not interested in those who consider themselves to be righteous. Humility is essential in our approach to the Lord God and His Son.

Mercy not Sacrifice (9:12, 13)

In verse 13 we read that Jesus told the Pharisees *"go and learn what this means, I desire mercy not sacrifice"*.

This is a quotation from Hosea 6:6

"For I desire steadfast love (mercy) and not sacrifice, the knowledge of God rather than burnt offerings."

Jesus told the Pharisees, who were teachers of the Law, to *"go and learn"* the meaning of what he was saying and doing. The example they should have known was of God's dealing with His people when He called them out of Egypt.

What Samuel said to King Saul is similar:

"Has the Lord as great delight in burnt offerings and sacrifices, as in obeying the voice of the Lord? Behold, to obey is better than sacrifice, and to listen than the fat of rams." (1 Samuel 15:22)

Unless sacrifices, which included burnt offerings, were offered with the right attitude they did not please God. The Old Testament prophet Micah has a similar message, which is quoted in this box.

The scribes and Pharisees in the time of Jesus wanted to impress others by their observance of the Law of Moses.

"With what shall I come before the Lord, and bow myself before God on high? Shall I come before him with burnt offerings, with calves a year old?

He has told you, O man, what is good; and what does the Lord require of you but to do justice, and to love kindness, and to walk humbly with your God?"

(Micah 6:6-8)





However, God knew their motives – He knew why they were offering the sacrifices – and was not pleased because their hearts were not right. Jesus is telling us that our worship today, our going to church on Sundays for example, will not be accepted by God if our hearts are not right before Him.

Jesus was showing God's love and mercy to the tax collectors and sinners in the same way as his heavenly Father in the past, was merciful to Israel. God wanted them to obey Him in humility and love. We need to remember that He wants us to respond to His love from an honest and open heart. He wants us to love and care for others as He does for us, and not pretend we are more righteous than others.

Three Small Parables (9:14-17)

The disciples of Jesus would not want to fast and mourn while Jesus was with them, but they would when he went to heaven. And today true disciples anxiously wait for the Lord Jesus to return from heaven. But what did Jesus mean when he advised against repairing old clothes with new unshrunk cloth, or putting new wine into old wineskins?

The 'new' represents the teaching of Jesus which was new to the Jews. A disciple of Jesus has to be prepared for a big change in his or her life. The 'new wine' of the Gospel must be poured into 'new wineskins' – lives changed and renewed after the example Jesus himself has set.

More Healing Miracles (9:18 – 31)

The next miracles Jesus performed teach us the importance of faith. It is by faith in the teaching of the Lord Jesus Christ that we can be delivered from death.

Raising the Ruler's Daughter from the dead (9:18-19, 23-26)

A certain ruler came to Jesus seeking help because his daughter had just died. From Mark 5:22 and Luke 8:41 we are given more details. His name was Jairus, he was one of the rulers of the synagogue and his **only** daughter was 12 years old. Jesus described her death as sleep because he was about to awake her from the sleep of death. For those who believe and follow Jesus, death is like a sleep from which Jesus will wake us at his return to the earth.

Woman with a discharge of blood (9:20-22)

The woman had faith in Jesus as her healer and believed that she only need touch the hem of his garment to be healed of the haemorrhage of blood. *"Jesus turned, and seeing her he said, "Take heart, daughter; your faith has made you well." And instantly the woman was made well".* Again Jesus is teaching us of the importance of seeking him and having faith in the Gospel message.

Two Blind Men (9:27-31)

The blind men cried *"Have mercy on us, Son of David"* (verse 27). They believed from the Scriptures that Jesus was descended from David and was the promised Messiah. Here is a promise God made to David.

"When your days are fulfilled to walk with your fathers, I will raise up your offspring after you, one of your own sons, and I will establish his kingdom. He shall build a house for me, and I will establish his throne forever."

(1Chronicles 17:11-12)

The blind men believed that Jesus was able to cure their blindness. Their faith was rewarded and they went away seeing. Without knowledge of God's plan and purpose for mankind we are blind, groping around without hope. It is only through the work of Jesus that our spiritual blindness can be healed.

Healing the Dumb Man (9:32-34)

Jesus healed all kinds of infirmity. The dumb were thought to be possessed in some way by an evil spirit or demon within them. Jesus was able to heal every kind of sickness. When Jesus returns to this earth all sickness, disease and death will be removed for ever.

The need to preach (9:35-38)

The people of Israel in the time of Jesus are described as *"sheep without a shepherd"* because the religious leaders were not helping them to follow God's ways. Jesus travelled throughout Israel preaching the Gospel. He expects his followers to realise the importance of preaching also (9:37, 38).



Name	
Address	
Reference Number	
Tutor	

Answers to most questions can be found in the lessons or Bible passages given. Please write your answers on this question paper and return them in the envelope provided:

Questions on Chapter 7

- 1 What do verses 3 and 4 teach us?

- 2 Which path do most people take – the way to life, or the way to death (verses 13, 14)?

- 3 What sort of things will people say they have done for the Lord? Why will they be rejected? (verses 21-23)

- 4 In the parable at the end of the chapter, what does the rock foundation represent?

Questions on Chapter 8

- 1 Why was Jesus impressed (pleased) with the centurion?

- 3 Verse 17 is a quotation from Isaiah, chapter 53. Look up this chapter; what else does it foretell about Jesus?

- 4 Did the man Jesus healed really have evil spirits or demons inside him that were making him behave strangely?

Questions on Chapter 9

- 1 The bridegroom in verse 15 represents Jesus; what is the verse saying?

- 2 Was the ruler's daughter really dead?

- 3 Why does Jesus say she was sleeping?

Look at verses 10-13. Physician means doctor. The two groups are:

- i. Pharisees
- ii. Tax collectors and sinners

- 4a Which group of people thought they were whole (or well)?

- 4b Which group of people thought they were sick?

- 4c Who do you think most needed to be healed (from their sins)?

- 6 What did Jesus require of people before he performed miracles?

- 7 What two lessons for our lives, can we learn from the miracles (Matthew 9:18-33)?